ROUNDTABLE: RUSSIA'S WAR AGAINST UKRAINE: THE LIMITS OF ETHICAL THEORIZING

### Ukraine's Challenge to Europe: The EU as an Ethical and Powerful Geopolitical Actor

Milada Anna Vachudova 💿 and Nadiia Koval\*

Ukraine is on the front line of the defense of everything we Europeans cherish: our liberty, our democracy, our freedom of thought and speech. Courageously, Ukraine is fighting for the ideals of Europe that we celebrate today.

> —Ursula von der Leyen President of the European Commission<sup>1</sup>

No one knows better than Ukrainians that values must be defended, they must be fought for. For ten years, Ukrainians have been resisting Russia's aggression, defending not only Ukraine's sovereignty and territorial integrity but also our shared European values. Since the start of Russia's full-scale invasion, Ukrainians have been defending the freedom of all of us.

> —Katarína Mathernová European Union Ambassador to Ukraine<sup>2</sup>

Ethics & International Affairs, 38, no. 3 (2024), pp. 308–332. © The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of Carnegie Council for Ethics in International Affairs doi:10.1017/S0892679424000364

Milada Anna Vachudova, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, Chapel Hill, North Carolina (vachudov@email.unc.edu)

Nadiia Koval, Kyiv School of Economics, Kyiv, Ukraine (nkoval@kse.org.ua)

<sup>\*</sup>For comments, insights, and inspiration, we would like to thank Oxana Shevel, Rachel Epstein, Jelena Dzankic, Simonida Kacarska, Hilary Appel, Veronica Anghel, Grigore Pop-Eleches, Chad Bryant, Sophie Meunier, Kateryna Zarembo, Maria Avdeeva, Katarína Mathernová, Maryna Rabinovych, and reviewers and editors at *Ethics & International Affairs*. We would also like to thank participants of seminars and panels at Princeton University, the Kyiv School of Economics, Harvard University, Kyiv-Mohyla University and the American Political Science Association annual conference. We are grateful for the support of the Carnegie Corporation of New York, the Keck Center for International and Strategic Studies, and the Josef Korbel School of International Studies. This research was also supported by a grant from the National Council for Eurasian and East European Research (NCEEER) under authority of a Title VIII grant from the U.S. Department of State. NCEEER, the U.S. Government, and the Ukrainian government are not responsible for the contents of this essay.

he European Union is navigating the greatest transformation of European security since the collapse of communism over three decades ago. It is also at a crossroads in how it defines itself. The challenge of helping Ukraine stave off brutal Russian aggression has raised urgent questions about the relationship among European integration, democratic values, and EU power. Is the EU an organization that caters to what is politically and economically expedient for member governments in the moment? Is it an organization that is easily manipulated and extorted by authoritarian members? Or is it an organization with an ethical North Star that fights for liberal democratic values and a rules-based regional order—and that helps put an end to Russia's destruction of Ukraine? What are the consequences of these choices for the EU's security and for its ambition to become a world power?

In the literature on European integration, the EU's normative inclinations are often presented as being at odds with its geopolitical aspirations,<sup>3</sup> as if power politics could only be practiced through the cynical coercion that is characteristic of authoritarian regimes.<sup>4</sup> Broadly, it is assumed that the EU is suited to act as a civilian power, relying on trade instead of military power;<sup>5</sup> a normative power, promoting a liberal order as "normal" in international relations;<sup>6</sup> and an ethical power, proactively working to change the world according to its vision of the "global common good."<sup>7</sup> On the one hand, the slow-but-steady development of the EU's military capabilities since the 1990s has often been criticized as diminishing its civilian and normative power and even destroying the essence of the EU itself.<sup>8</sup> On the other hand, successive crises in the 2010s and a propensity for regime indifference in relations with some partners have pressured some inside the EU to adopt a more "pragmatic," value-free approach to international relations. The EU Global Strategy of 2016, for example, was heralded as bringing a more pragmatic foreign policy, indicating that "the times of norms, values, and democracy-promotion are over."<sup>9</sup>

The current war, however, has clearly demonstrated the importance of adhering to values in tandem with developing the EU's military power. As Stelios Stavridis observed two decades ago about the shortcomings of the civilian and normative power paradigms:

Rather than emphasize the question of the promotion of democratic principles, the whole debate ignored the more problematic issue of how to promote these principles without ever having to use force. This is more than just a theoretical question because it assumes, though not explicitly, that democracies should not fight. Of course, history

and reason point in a different direction. What would have been a civilian response to Hitler's military take-over of Europe? It is clear that the question of how to use military power as part of a civilian power concept has not been studied sufficiently.<sup>10</sup>

Here, we challenge the "values vs. interests" dichotomy and argue instead that defending liberal democratic values is a key motor of the EU's existing and potential geopolitical power.<sup>11</sup> We pay special attention to EU enlargement as a tool for the EU to project power<sup>12</sup> through its liberal democratic values. Widely considered the EU's most effective foreign policy tool,<sup>13</sup> enlargement has become the keystone of the EU's commitment to support Ukraine. As we explain below, if the conditions are right, the conditionality of the preaccession process can incentivize candidate states to implement far-reaching reforms that help build stronger liberal democratic institutions and improve human well-being across the continent. For candidates, membership offers greater security, stability, and prosperity; for the EU as a whole, enlargement offers a larger internal market and a greater geopolitical reach that boosts its economic and geopolitical power.

Ukraine's steadfast response to Russia's brutal war has propelled the EU to revive the EU's powerful enlargement process. Since the start of Russia's invasion in February 2022, the leaders of EU institutions have declared that Ukraine is fighting for European values, that Ukraine is all but in the EU already, and that the EU will stand with Ukraine for as long as it takes.<sup>14</sup> In June 2022, Ukraine was recognized as an official candidate for EU membership and in June 2024, Ukraine was invited to open negotiations for full EU membership. These milestones marked a tremendous change of fortune for Ukraine's long, deeply held and hard-fought aspirations to join the EU. But this change has come at the price of a devastating, full-scale war with Russia. The Ukrainian government wants to hit the ground running, ready to adapt and implement the EU's *acquis communautaire* with record speed.<sup>15</sup> Under martial law and under daily attack, the Ukrainian government is committing simultaneously to winning the war and qualifying for EU membership.

We argue in this essay that the EU has an opportunity to become a powerful geopolitical actor by anchoring European integration more firmly in liberal democratic values and embracing a values-based approach to foreign and defense policy, including the provision of military aid. The EU needs to reconceptualize European integration and, specifically, EU enlargement as inseparable from liberal democratic values. Liberal democracy is enshrined in EU treaties as a foundational value, but for the last decade or more it has been undermined by "pragmatic" dealmaking with

authoritarian regimes outside of the EU and attacked by authoritarian-minded political parties inside the EU. The latter was underscored by the strong showing of far-right parties in the European Parliament elections in June 2024. To face these challenges, mainstream parties in the EU need to cooperate closely and pull back from two ethical pitfalls in their internal and external initiatives: short-term expediency and regime indifference. Standing up consistently for democratic values will make the EU a more effective, prosperous organization while also strengthening it geopolitically on the world stage. In contrast, settling for short-term expediency and capitulating to a kind of realpolitik "regime indifference" at home and abroad will weaken the EU—as has been abundantly evident over the last decade.

The rest of this essay is divided into three parts. In the first part, we unpack how short-term expediency and regime indifference are weakening the EU and how the EU can chart a course away from these pitfalls. In the second part, we explain how a revived enlargement process can drive the EU to become a stronger and more ethical geopolitical power. In the third part, we explore how Russia's brutal war and Ukraine's determination to defend itself have spurred the EU to act—and why success in Ukraine is vital for an EU striving for greater geopolitical power on the world stage.<sup>16</sup>

### ETHICAL PITFALLS THAT UNDERMINE THE EU'S GEOPOLITICAL Power: Expediency and Regime Indifference

Since the fall of the Iron Curtain in 1989, it has often seemed that the heart and soul of the EU are at its periphery, where citizens of neighboring states are struggling to attain what longtime EU countries and citizens have taken for granted. It has also often seemed that crises are a key catalyst for deepening European integration. Few in Europe, however, expected that the heart and soul of the EU would be reforged and tested by a crisis such as we see today: a brutal European land war by a Russian regime that is openly threatening the EU and NATO. Given this collapse of Europe's security order,<sup>17</sup> EU leaders urgently need to chart a course for strengthening the EU as a defender of human rights and liberal democracy, internally and abroad. Whether EU pageantry will be matched with adequate military aid and political resolve depends in part on how EU leaders navigate the pitfalls that we turn to in this section.

While EU leaders responded to Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 with immediate, forceful declarations of solidarity and an

impressive surge of material help,<sup>18</sup> the sense of shock, the situation on the ground, and the weakness of the tools with which the EU could help Ukraine all reflected the EU's damaging shift to more "regime-indifferent" foreign policies over the last fifteen years, such as those spelled out in the EU Global Strategy of 2016.<sup>19</sup> This sidestepping of values in the name of "pragmatism" has delayed the institutional overhaul that can help EU foreign policy be more effective and consequential.<sup>20</sup> Regime indifference and expediency have also brought huge energy dependence on Russia and economic dependence on China that now limit the tools of EU governments and EU institutions in the midst of war. And a regime-indifferent approach has normalized the "territories in exchange for peace" appeasement debate,<sup>21</sup> notwithstanding its obvious contradiction with a rules-based order, thus undermining it in Europe and beyond.

The first step is to turn the page on privileging expediency over democratic values and security, and on tolerating attempts to promote regime indifference within the EU. Choosing expediency undermines the EU's credibility at best and puts EU citizens in mortal danger at worst, for example by enriching and emboldening Putin's Russia. Inside the EU, regime indifference sows deep, valuebased divisions among EU member states and allows rogue players to hijack decision-making. Moreover, the double standard by which EU-candidate states are required to show that they have robust liberal democratic institutions, while member-state governments openly autocratize is deeply damaging to values adherence and undermines the credibility of the EU's conditionality: How can the EU insist on an independent judiciary, a free media, or a robust civil society if these conditions have been eliminated by authoritarian states that are members of the EU?

#### Deadly Expediency: Putting Profit and Power before Values

Over the last two decades, political and business leaders in many EU states have put power and profit ahead of security interests and democratic values in their dealings with the Putin regime.<sup>22</sup> Ten years ago, EU member states all but brushed off Russia's invasion of eastern Ukraine and annexation of Crimea.<sup>23</sup> EU countries chose economic expediency and continued to pay Moscow increasingly more for oil and gas.<sup>24</sup> The conduct of the German government and the leaders of Germany's largest parties—the Social Democratic Party and the Christian Democratic Union (CDU)—was especially shocking. Even as Russia waged war in eastern Ukraine, Germany built gas pipelines that enriched and empowered Russia while pumping corruption and Russian influence into the heart of Germany's largest political parties.<sup>25</sup> Out of step with its European partners, Germany chose to close down all of its nuclear power plants over the last two decades, giving Putin the opportunity to exploit the country's urgent need to import energy. As a result, Germany's political establishment refused to impose costs on the Kremlin.<sup>26</sup>

The idea of (mutual) economic gain helped drive the commitment to political cooperation with Putin's Russia by EU leaders, all but bypassing other post-Soviet East European countries and pursuing a "Russia-first policy" in establishing economic and political cooperation, providing aid, and stimulating economic modernization, often limiting the ambitions of those "other" post-Soviet states. The French and German governments that led the process, together with other EU governments and representatives of EU institutions, refused to consider Ukraine a potential candidate for EU membership even after its unprecedented societal mobilization in 2013-2014 in pursuit of an EU association agreement and a membership perspective.<sup>27</sup> Instead, this approach supported reconciliation and dialogue with Russia as the de facto policy of the EU, even though the approach could be criticized as appeasement. Even after Russia's annexation of Crimea and the launch of the Donbas War in 2014, EU leaders sought to curb Russian aggression by asking Ukraine to accept limitations on its own sovereignty in tandem with deepening their own lucrative economic relations with Russia.<sup>28</sup> The "partnership for modernization" with Russia and calls for wandel durch handel ("change through trade") were justified with theories claiming that economic relations foster peace and boost bargaining power.<sup>29</sup>

Whatever the theoretical arguments, some of which purported to have ethical undertones, the practical results were unequivocal: a stronger, more bellicose Russia, a weaker Ukraine, and a weaker EU.<sup>30</sup> Russia's invasion of Ukraine that began on February 24, 2022 revealed the harsh consequences of earlier European choices. Could the invasion of Ukraine have been avoided if European governments, especially the German government, had acted ethically in defending democratic values and regional security instead of succumbing to political expediency and the pressure to cash in on close economic relations with the Kremlin? We will never know, but it is certain that Ukraine and the West would at least be facing a less well-equipped and less economically resilient adversary if EU energy purchases from Russia had been kept in check in view of Europe's own security interests and human rights norms.

At the same time that EU member states sought economic benefits from commercial ties with the Kremlin, political parties sought to preserve their power inside the EU by turning a blind eye to the rise of authoritarian rule in Hungary.<sup>31</sup> In particular, Germany's CDU and other members of the European People's Party (EPP) benefitted from having Hungary's governing Fidesz party, led by Viktor Orbán, in the EPP, so these actors shielded Orbán<sup>32</sup> and the Fidesz government from scrutiny during their step-by-step destruction of liberal democracy in Hungary.<sup>33</sup> More than a decade later, Orbán's European partners began to take action, but it was too late. By then, Fidesz had consolidated authoritarian rule.<sup>34</sup> The power of Orbán is therefore a stark reflection of a dangerous drift toward relativizing liberal democratic values on the part of mainstream party leaders in Europe.

#### Resisting "Regime Indifference" in the EU's Institutions

Fidesz governments have not been content simply to consolidate authoritarian rule in Hungary. Inside the EU, Orbán has sought to decouple European integration from the regime type of liberal democracy,<sup>35</sup> working toward an EU that has abandoned liberal democracy as a core value<sup>36</sup> and, instead, is institutionally indifferent to the regime types of its member states. In addition, Orbán has actively tried to export his brand of authoritarian rule to other EU member states and candidates to help him in the fight to strip the EU of its liberal democratic values and commitments. Since the 1950s, the quality of liberal democracy in EU member states has waxed and waned, perhaps reaching a nadir in Berlusconi's Italy, but these "experiments" were generally a domestic affair. In contrast, Orbán has tried to help bring to power as many ethnopopulist and authoritarian-minded governments as possible.<sup>37</sup> To this end, Orbán has sought to form powerful alliances with like-minded political parties<sup>38</sup> and style himself as the leader of Europe's ethnopopulist far right.<sup>39</sup> However, even though these parties have similar playbooks,<sup>40</sup> they disagree strongly about some policy issues, including aid for Ukraine.41 For now, they also disagree about who, if anyone, should be the pan-European leader of the far right. Nevertheless, in 2024, the challenge of ethnopopulist and culturally far-right parties to Europe's commitment to liberal democracy is growing.

Within the EU, the main reason that Orbán has substantial power is because key areas of EU decision-making—such as foreign and security policy and enlargement policy—require unanimity. This has allowed Orbán to weaponize

the threat of a Hungarian veto against his European partners. Orbán has used Hungary's veto to block EU policies as part of bargains he has made with the Kremlin and with other authoritarian governments.<sup>42</sup> For example, since 2022, Hungary has consistently blocked EU aid to Ukraine as well as new sanctions against Russia.<sup>43</sup> More often, Orbán uses the threat of a Hungarian veto to force EU institutions to lift any sanctions they have placed on Hungary in response to the destruction of liberal democracy and the rule of law by successive Fidesz governments. Meanwhile, the presence of other ethnopopulist and far-right governments in the EU has prevented the use of Article 7 to suspend or expel Hungary from the EU. Such a move would require the unanimity of all EU governments except Hungary. Until it lost power in 2023, Poland's Law and Justice government stood ready to block such a move; in 2024, it is likely that Slovakia's and Italy's far-right governments would protect Hungary from Article 7.

Given the constellation of national governments and inflexible institutions in the EU, what is to be done about Hungary? There are no easy answers to this question. Russia's war against Ukraine-and Ukraine's brave response-have certainly put a spotlight on Orbán's destructive and unethical behavior. In July 2024, Orbán marked the start of Hungary's turn as president in the rotating system of the European Council by traveling to Moscow to visit Putin. This triggered a boycott of his presidency on the part of European Commission leaders and the EU High Representative.<sup>44</sup> Instead of moderating Orbán's extortion of his European partners and his assault on European values, Russia's full-scale war against Ukraine has caused Orbán to side more openly than ever with brutal authoritarian regimes, including Putin's Russia.<sup>45</sup> Calls to solve the EU's "Hungarian problem" have become more forceful. We also see the ramping up of efforts by other EU governments to isolate Orbán and reduce his influence.<sup>46</sup> Orbán may be bolstered by the strong showing of the far right in the June 2024 European Parliament elections. Then again, Orbán may overplay his hand. One ongoing showdown is over the membership negotiations with Ukraine: Orbán has threatened to singlehandedly block Ukraine in order to please the Kremlin. Perhaps this will be a bridge too far, even for Slovakia and Italy, and EU leaders will use Article 7 to suspend Hungary, removing the Hungarian government's power to extort the EU.47

Orbán's authoritarian rule in Hungary has already succeeded in weakening EU enlargement, the EU's most powerful foreign policy tool. How can the EU insist

on liberal democracy, rule of law, independent media, and strong civil society as conditions for membership when one of its existing members falls so far short? We turn now to the power of enlargement—and why it is worth reviving and deepening.

# EU ENLARGEMENT AS A KEY BUILDING BLOCK OF THE EU'S GEOPOLITICAL POWER

The enlargement of the EU has been a great success as measured in human wellbeing, liberal democracy, economic prosperity, and international security—and these achievements are on display in vivid and compelling ways across Europe today.<sup>48</sup> Since the accession of Croatia in 2013, however, EU governments have let the remaining Western Balkan candidates languish in the accession process and, critically, have abandoned the merit-based approach for evaluating candidates.<sup>49</sup> Ukraine's drive toward EU membership stands to revive a meritocratic and dynamic enlargement process that would be a geopolitical and economic win for all sides.<sup>50</sup> By reviving enlargement, the EU can regain tools to promote liberal democratic states, prosperous economies, and inclusive societies while offering improved security, a more stable neighborhood, and the protection of EU rules for new members.

#### EU Membership as an Incentive for Liberal Democracy

What makes EU enlargement an effective democracy-promotion tool? In shaping domestic politics, the EU accession process empowers domestic elites who share the EU's democratic values at the expense of elites who target marginalized groups and attack democratic institutions to win and hold power. Under certain conditions, the prospect of EU membership and the conditionality of the EU accession process have tipped the balance of domestic power in favor of citizens, civil society groups, and political parties that embrace the normative as well as the material benefits of EU membership.<sup>51</sup> Candidates for EU membership must meet tailor-made requirements in addition to adopting and implementing the acquis communautaire. These include the Copenhagen criteria, which stipulate the stability of institutions guaranteeing democracy, the rule of law, human rights, and the protection of ethnic-minority rights as a condition of membership.

In response to concerns about liberal democratic institutions in new member states and candidates, the EU has worked to make these commitments more concrete and the enforcement more rigorous, especially in the areas of rule of law,

democracy, and fundamental rights.<sup>52</sup> During accession negotiations, the European Commission now puts the "fundamentals first," prioritizing Chapter 23 ("Judiciary and Fundamental Rights") and Chapter 24 ("Justice, Freedom and Security") by opening them at the start of negotiations and keeping them open until the end. This means that a candidate's performance in these areas is under constant review during the length of the negotiation process. Moreover, the Commission has put in place stricter conditionality with more specific and detailed intermediary benchmarks and greater monitoring to verify implementation. These include requirements that became known as the "Copenhagen-plus criteria," which stipulate regional cooperation, the implementation of peace agreements, and cooperation with international institutions. However, these changes in accession requirements have led to a growing gap between the EU acquis that binds all member states and the special requirements that apply only to the candidates in the preaccession process.<sup>53</sup>

In addition to well-specified requirements and strong monitoring and enforcement, the success of the accession process depends critically on the EU's commitment to meritocracy in how it evaluates the performance of candidates in meeting EU requirements during the preaccession process. In recent years, we have seen the progress of candidates toward membership held hostage by the veto power of individual EU governments looking to score domestic political points, and by indifference on the part of the governments of Germany and France, which have looked the other way from these threats. This collapse of a meritocratic process has empowered autocrats and severely diminished the credibility, and therefore the power, of EU enlargement. In order to revive the enlargement process, the EU must return to a robustly meritocratic approach that has been destroyed by political expediency over the last two decades.<sup>54</sup>

#### EU Membership as a Safeguard for Liberal Democracy

The image of the EU as a group of states united in their embrace of liberal democracy has, however, been deeply tarnished by democratic backsliding. Is the autocratization of Hungary a failure of EU enlargement? This is a difficult question to answer. The ability of Orbán to concentrate power so completely has been, in part, the result of a constellation of unique political and constitutional circumstances in Hungary.<sup>55</sup> In contrast, in twelve other postcommunist EU member states, liberal democracy has persevered—and incumbents who erode democracy are often

UKRAINE'S CHALLENGE TO EUROPE

challenged by widespread mobilization and protest in the streets.<sup>56</sup> In Poland and the Czech Republic, for example, democratic institutions have withstood rule by authoritarian-minded elites, and these elites have recently been ousted by citizens and opposition parties dedicated to defending liberal democratic institutions.<sup>57</sup> To look at it another way, backsliding is not a postcommunist problem: two of the world's oldest and most celebrated liberal democracies—the United States and the United Kingdom—have recently experienced an assault on the norms and rules of liberal democracy that most closely resemble Orbán's "project" in Hungary.<sup>58</sup>

Yet the EU could do more to incentivize candidates and member states to build and maintain robust liberal democratic institutions. EU enlargement works as a democracy-promotion program in part because the benefits of membership create incentives for ruling elites in candidate states to satisfy extensive requirements. Candidates must adopt tens of thousands of pages of rules and regulations (the acquis communautaire, discussed above) that EU member states have adopted since the founding of the EU—and then set up institutions to implement them. But most of these requirements are related to the EU's internal market. For decades, member-state governments have left the specifics of democracy to member states, limiting the reach of EU institutions and trusting one another to safeguard a reasonable local version of liberal democracy. In other words, EU member states have delegated decision-making and enforcement powers to EU institutions mainly in the economic realm. EU member states have agreed on relatively little "acquis" on how to structure liberal democratic institutions such as the judiciary and the civil service, and how they should guarantee liberal democratic tenets such as fair democratic representation, the rule of law, and an independent media.

As a result, in some key areas EU enlargement as a democracy-promotion project has come up short: EU member states had not agreed among themselves on standards of liberal democracy, preferring to forestall potential EU interference in their domestic politics. This worked when member states could assume (or at least pretend) that other EU member states were getting by with a reasonable, homegrown version of their own liberal democracies. As we explain above, the EU has attempted to compensate for this missing "democracy acquis" by creating additional requirements and benchmarks for candidate states to satisfy during the accession process. These apply, however, only to candidate states—and they are harder for the EU to enforce for practical and normative reasons because they are not part of the acquis.

For now, developing this missing democracy acquis is difficult given the need for unanimity. Then again, the erosion of democracy has put this issue at the top of the EU's agenda. Since EU integration is often deepened through crisis, it may be that the trifecta of rising far-right parties across Europe, authoritarian rule in Hungary, and military aggression by Russia will spur change. Most immediately, this would mean suspending Hungary both to eliminate its veto power and to send a strong message to candidates and member states alike that European integration is inseparable from liberal democratic institutions and values. It would also mean accelerating the work of developing a democracy acquis that embeds more deeply into EU law specific tenets of a robust liberal democracy, spelled out in greater detail, in areas such as the independence of the media, the freedom of civil society, and a level political playing field. Winning the war takes precedence but, to use an old turn of phrase, the EU accession process can put Ukraine and the EU on track to win the peace.

#### EU Membership as a Security Guarantee and a Tool of Geopolitical Power

Russia's war against Ukraine has put the security value of EU membership in sharp relief. As a policy choice, keeping Ukraine out of NATO and rejecting it as a credible future member of the EU is part of a chain of events that by 2024 has reduced many Ukrainian cities to rubble and caused unimaginable human suffering owing to Russia's war. For decades, even though their fears were often dismissed as alarmist and Russophobic,<sup>59</sup> states along Russia's border including the Baltic states and Poland have valued EU and NATO membership as a bulwark against an aggressive and revanchist Moscow.<sup>60</sup> Rather than asking yet again whether it was the nonexistent threat of Ukraine's NATO membership that triggered Putin's invasion, it is more relevant to reflect on a different set of questions: Would Putin have invaded Ukraine if it had been, like Finland and Sweden, in the EU but not in NATO? In response to Russian aggression on its borders, would Ukraine have been ushered into NATO with the same speed as Finland and Sweden? And if Poland and the Baltic states were not in the EU or NATO, would they have come under Russian attack by now as well?

What we do know is that Article 5 of NATO's North Atlantic Treaty and also Article 42(7) of the EU's Treaty on European Union include mutual assistance clauses—and that Russia has not yet attempted to test these clauses. The two organizations are clearly not equal in their defense capabilities and the scope of mutual assistance is always dependent on political will. However, both the EU and NATO confer security assurances that can only be accessed through membership. For its part, NATO is also standing by. To mark the two-year anniversary of Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine, Western leaders traveled to Ukraine's capital Kyiv to show their solidarity and support. Jens Stoltenberg, the former head of NATO, declared that "Ukraine will join NATO. It is not a question of if, but of when."<sup>61</sup> While this is a dramatic expression of NATO solidarity, it leaves one to wonder how much more of Ukraine will be destroyed in the meantime.

Since the EU's security and defense policies are intergovernmental and evolving at a fast pace, the security commitments to Ukraine over the last three years have taken both bilateral and multilateral forms. As of September 2024, Ukraine had signed security agreements with at least sixteen individual EU member states<sup>62</sup> and also with the EU.<sup>63</sup> Some analysts note that the proliferation of bilateral security agreements with Ukraine is problematic not only because they do not provide any iron-cast guarantees but also because their heterogeneity risks creating new divisions inside the EU, stymieing progress toward greater integration.<sup>64</sup> To lay solid foundations for strengthening the EU's security and defense capabilities, it is critical for the EU as a whole to take the initiative in deepening commitments to the security of Ukraine.

Importantly, the "Joint Security Commitments between the European Union and Ukraine," an agreement signed in June 2024, declares that it is motivated both by common values (defined as democracy, respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms, and the rule of law) and by shared interests (peace, security, stability, and prosperity). Along with spelling out how the EU pledges to support Ukraine militarily, the agreement characterizes support for Ukraine's progress in the EU accession process as a security project: "The European Union underlines that enlargement is a geo-strategic investment in peace, security, stability and prosperity."<sup>65</sup> Indeed, the EU enlargement process offers a way for European governments and institutions to help Ukraine bolster its security while reconstructing its cities, supporting political reforms, and building a prosperous economy. All of these goals dovetail with the security interests of the EU and NATO governments themselves, meaning that both values and interests point toward the same outcome: EU membership for Ukraine.

The policies of the EU and Russia toward Eastern Europe cannot be represented as a kind of symmetrical fight for power and influence in the region, as the political values and strategies underlying them are incomparable. The driving force of EU enlargement since the collapse of communism in 1989–1991 has

Milada Anna Vachudova and Nadiia Koval

320

been neighboring states knocking on the EU's door. The economic, political, and geopolitical incentives and rewards for neighboring states to join the EU are vast, including gaining a powerful seat at the EU table. EU enlargement is not driven by coercion or extortion—if anything, it is the EU that is the less willing partner. In the case of Ukraine, for decades prodemocratic forces have been asking—begging—the EU to recognize the state as a credible future EU member. While the first ten postcommunist candidates from Central Europe waited for three or four years after their revolutions of 1989 for this recognition, for Ukraine it has now been two decades since the Orange Revolution and one decade since the Revolution of Dignity, the largest civic mobilization in favor of European integration that Europe has ever seen.

For Ukrainians, EU membership symbolizes, even embodies, the long-term goals that they are fighting for.<sup>66</sup> Opinion polls show that Ukrainians are united in their resolve to defeat Russia and join the EU.<sup>67</sup> The enormous Euromaidan protests in Ukraine from 2013 to 2014 have a second name—the Revolution of Dignity—reflecting the twin motivations of people in the streets: opposition to the government's sudden decision not to sign the European Union-Ukraine Association Agreement and opposition to the corrupt, repressive, and authoritarian nature of that government. Citizens made a direct connection, reflected in opinion polls and in firsthand observations of the protests, that a European choice in Ukrainian foreign policy is directly related to the value-imbued choice of the more just, democratic, and inclusive country that must be built.<sup>68</sup>

In response to the values and goals expressed in the Euromaidan and the Revolution of Dignity, Russia has been torturing and killing tens of thousands of people in Ukraine, kidnapping children, reducing cities to rubble, and attacking civilians relentlessly with missiles, bombs, and drones since 2014 and more severely since 2022. Against the will of the population, Russia is conquering Ukrainian territories with the goal of erasing Ukrainian identity by brutally forcing assimilation to Russian culture and values. Russia attempts to justify this by rejecting all Western liberal values and instrumentalizing its own set of profoundly illiberal "traditional" values as the basis of its rival "civilization"<sup>69</sup> that it seeks to impose on territories that it deems part of the "Russian world"—and beyond.<sup>70</sup> Scholars have argued persuasively that Putin is waging this war in order to fore-stall a liberal democratic Ukraine with a vibrant civil society, a prosperous economy, and an EU perspective.<sup>71</sup> Instead, Putin wants to destroy and subjugate Ukraine as part of rebuilding a greater and even more autocratic Russia.<sup>72</sup>

Given its role in empowering the Putin regime, the ethical imperative for the EU to help Ukraine in the face of Russian aggression is arguably greater than it was to help Central and East European states after the fall of the Iron Curtain. The United States, the UK, and France failed to stand up to the Nazis in the 1930s and the Soviets in the 1940s and thus set the stage for Stalin to gain control of Central and Eastern Europe.<sup>73</sup> EU countries, and especially Germany, have arguably facilitated and financed Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022 in even more direct ways than the Western powers that helped set the stage for World War II and the imposition of Communist rule in the region.<sup>74</sup>

## Ukraine's Defense of Europe and Europe's Assistance to Ukraine

In the face of war, Ukrainians are showing great resilience and bravery. Since February 2022, it has become commonplace for European leaders to thank Ukraine for defending Europe against Russia and for fighting to protect shared European values. These have not been empty rhetorical statements. Ukraine is defending European security and European values in three ways. First, the Ukrainian people are fighting against a military threat from a brutal, revanchist Russian regime that has destroyed the post-Cold War security order, explicitly threatening all of Europe, most directly EU and NATO members near its borders. Second, the Ukrainian people's fight for the survival of an independent Ukraine and for the ability to decide their nation's geopolitical orientation and domestic political system contributes to safeguarding those same principles of sovereignty, territorial integrity, and freedom for the whole region. Third, Ukrainians at war see the EU as standing for human rights, political freedoms, and liberal democratic values.<sup>75</sup> A great majority of them, in all regions of the country, are fighting for a Western-oriented liberal democracy anchored in the EU and NATO.<sup>76</sup> Thus, they are standing up not just to Russian aggression but also to autocrats and would-be autocrats, including Hungary's Viktor Orbán, who are weakening the EU from within. All together, Ukraine's fight is challenging the EU to act more consistently with what it holds up as European values.

But as the winter of 2024 approaches, there is still a long road to travel and Europe's solidarity is more critical than ever. The Ukrainian military and Ukrainian civilians have been worn down by close to three years of Russia's ruthless attacks, struggling to survive despite shortages in air power, long-range

weapons, air defense, and personnel in a fight against a vicious, much larger, and better resourced enemy.<sup>77</sup> Russia has exploited restrictions on Western weapons and delays in U.S. and European aid to occupy and destroy new swathes of Ukrainian territory, terrorize Ukrainian cities with daily bombing, and damage severely, even catastrophically, Ukraine's electrical power generation capacity.<sup>78</sup> Between April and August 2024, Russia methodically destroyed power generation and transmission capacity through missile and drone attacks, risking that daily extended blackouts for households and businesses will grow into a humanitarian catastrophe by winter.

From the perspective of 2024, there are three areas where Ukraine's Western allies have so far fallen short in helping Ukraine fight off Russia's invasion. First, the scale of the aid to Ukraine by the EU and bilaterally by Western states has been relatively modest—whether as a share of national GDP or as a share of national defense budgets. In the end, assistance will be measured not by its size, but by whether it was enough for Ukraine to rout the Russian military from its territory. Second, the partners have limited the types and quantity of weapons they give to Ukraine. While eventually some weapons that have been withheld—from modern tanks to long-range missiles to fighter jets—have gotten handed over, the long delays and inexplicably shifting "red lines" have been deadly. For instance, the allies have provided only a fraction of the air defense systems that they have in storage, leaving Ukrainian civilians and civilian infrastructure across the whole country vulnerable and allowing Russia to blow up Ukraine's energy infrastructure.

Third, some partners, most importantly the United States and Germany, continue to withhold long-range weapons while stipulating that the weapons they do provide cannot be used to hit targets inside Russia. This means that while Russia strikes inside Ukraine at will, Ukraine has not been able to hit supply lines, aircraft, or military units preparing to attack Ukraine from across the border. As the casualties in Ukraine mount, some Ukrainians feel that they are little more than human shields protecting Europe's liberal democracies. In May 2024, President Zelenskyy argued publicly that while the allies do not want Ukraine to lose, some also do not want Ukraine to win, because they think Russia's defeat would be destabilizing. This situation highlights both the deep divisions among EU members in their policies toward Russia and the enormous security dependence on the United States on the part of the EU and European states—and these divisions and this dependence must both be mitigated in order for the EU to become a stronger geopolitical actor on the world stage.

Overall, we see a mixed result for the EU in the face of war. In those actions that show the promise and potential of the EU as a geopolitical actor, it is clear that defending values and promoting interests reinforce one another. In reviving enlargement as a foreign policy tool, the EU responded with lightning speed, offering what for decades was kept out of reach: recognition of Ukraine as an official candidate for EU membership and the near-term launch of EU accession negotiations. Deploying EU enlargement so rapidly in support of Ukraine was a strong response ethically and strategically. The EU has also imposed substantial sanctions on Russia and given indispensable financial and military aid to Ukraine, without which it could not continue to fight. EU citizens<sup>79</sup> and political parties<sup>80</sup> have largely supported aid to Ukraine, more durably than some expected. For their part, leaders of the EU institutions, including European Commission president Ursula von der Leyen, European Parliament president Roberta Metsola, European Council president Charles Michel, and EU high representative for foreign affairs Josep Borrell Fontelles, have been rhetorically exuberant in their support for Ukraine—and the pageantry of their frequent visits to Kyiv has helped amplify the EU's commitment to Ukraine and to European values. While military aid has mostly been delivered to Ukraine on a bilateral basis, the level of coordination and solidarity among EU institutions, governments, and publics has been far reaching. Indeed, support for Ukraine may be the EU's first "state-like" foreign policy goal; that is, the first publicly recognized EU foreign policy goal for which EU citizens have been asked, openly, to absorb personal costs.

Yet, even with all of this, Russia continues its brutal war of conquest in Ukraine. While concrete steps toward Ukraine's EU membership are critical for boosting morale and laying the groundwork for Ukraine's postwar recovery, these steps cannot compensate for shortfalls in the military aid that helps Ukraine liberate occupied Ukrainian territory. Ukraine also faces intense pressure from some quarters to engage in negotiations that sideline the principles of territorial integrity and sovereignty and reward the aggressor with further territorial aggrandizement. In our view, this will not work, even if whatever was left of the country was still promised EU membership. The only way to secure Ukraine's sovereignty and to build the EU's geopolitical power is through Russia's military defeat on the battlefields of Ukraine. It would be deeply unethical and ineffective for EU governments to repeat, for example, the mistakes they made in Bosnia, where European preferences for negotiations helped delay U.S. military intervention and contributed to the deaths of thousands of Bosnian Muslims.<sup>81</sup> A test of the EU's potential as a

values-driven geopolitical power is to do more to hasten more direct Western military assistance to Ukraine, building consensus among EU members and pressureing the United States to provide more weapons and more aid.

#### Conclusion

A crisis of values in the face of war should drive EU governments to act. European integration has often been forged in crisis-and there is no question that Russia waging war and destroying Europe's post-Cold War security order is a crisis, all the more so while liberal democracy is also under attack inside the EU. Will this crisis turn the EU into a more powerful geopolitical actor? To start, the EU needs a secure, democratic Ukraine as an EU candidate and, eventually, as an EU member. As part of reviving enlargement and amplifying its foreign policy, the EU needs to reaffirm that it is an organization of liberal democratic states, and that liberal democracy is at the core of how it understands its purpose and power on the international stage. The EU must stop letting expediency trump values and stop tolerating creeping regime indifference in its institutions. In tandem, EU leaders need to do more to sanction and exclude Orbán's Hungary and develop tools to respond rapidly when democratic backsliding begins in other EU member states. With these building blocks in place, the EU will become a more powerful and ethical actor on the world stage, ready to consider further steps in developing its own military capabilities.

For its part, Ukraine will enter the EU dedicated to the European values of freedom and liberal democracy for which it has sacrificed so much. It will also make the EU more powerful by expanding the size and vitality of the internal market, by boosting the energy and agricultural sectors, and by bringing in unparalleled military expertise and innovation. While "negotiations" is a misnomer because any EU candidate has to accept all of the EU's acquis, this does not mean that knowhow will only flow one way.<sup>82</sup> The experience of the Ukrainian military is in a class by itself. And Ukraine boasts, for example, strong state capacity and advanced digitalization of state services. Anyone who has traveled by train in Ukraine even during the war can observe that European and especially German railways may have a lot to learn from their Ukrainian counterparts.

Enlargement cannot win this war tactically, but strategically, it is invaluable, especially if EU members are focused on completing, not just sustaining, the enlargement process. At this turning point for European security, it appears

that many European leaders are coming to understand the urgency of helping Ukraine win the war. However, the power of far-right parties in Europe is rising, and some of these parties seek to undermine commitments to Ukraine and strengthen the hand of authoritarian and pro-Kremlin forces. If progress in the EU accession process becomes a policy that scholars study and EU leaders burnish to claim they are "doing enough," while Ukraine sinks due to the ruthlessness of the Russian invasion, this will be a disaster not just for Ukraine but also for European security, European values, and the EU's goal to become a world power. While theoretical debate and even fieldwork on Ukraine's path to EU accession are appealing to many scholars of European integration like us, it is also critical to engage directly with the urgency of the war. The full force of the EU's talents in the areas of reconstruction and integration cannot be effective until the war is over. Rebuilding Ukraine's electrical capacity, for example, makes little sense if Russia is simply able to bomb it again. It is already fascinating for scholars to study the interaction of Ukraine's twin projects of winning the war and joining the EU. But before practitioners and scholars can focus on reconstructing Ukraine and integrating it into Europe, adequate military aid has to be provided to Ukraine—and the war must be won.

Notes

- <sup>1</sup> Ursula von der Leyen quoted in Dan Peleschuk, "EU's von der Leyen visits Kyiv as Russia marks war anniversary, » GMA News Authority May 9, 2023 www.gmanetwork.com/news/topstories/ world/869496/eu-s-von-der-leyen-visits-kyiv-as-russia-marks-war-anniversary/story/.
- <sup>2</sup> Katarína Mathernová (@kmathernova), "I wish . . . and All Ukrainians a Happy 33rd Independence Day! X (Twitter) video, 2:09, August 24, 2024, twitter.com/kmathernova/status/ 1827227296618430759.
- <sup>3</sup> Ole Wæver, "European Security Identities," *Journal of Common Market Studies* 34, no. 1 (March 1996), pp. 103–32.
- <sup>4</sup> For an overview of this framing in recent scholarship, see Carsten Nickel, "What Do We Talk about When We Talk about the 'Return' of Geopolitics?," *International Affairs* 100, no. 1 (January 2024), pp. 221-39. For an example of this framing in critical geography, see Luiza Bialasiewicz, "What's 'Left' for a 'Geopolitical Europe'?," *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers* 48, no. 4 (December 2023), pp. 826-31.
- <sup>5</sup> François Duchêne, <sup>«</sup>Europe's Role in World Peace," in Richard Mayne, ed., *Europe Tomorrow: Sixteen Europeans Look Ahead* (London: Fontana, 1972), pp. 32–47.
- <sup>6</sup> Ian Manners, "Normative Power Europe: A Contradiction in Terms?," Journal of Common Market Studies 40, no. 2 (June 2002), pp. 235-58.
- <sup>7</sup> Lisbeth Aggestam, "Introduction: Ethical Power Europe?," *International Affairs* 84, no. 1 (January 2008), pp. 1-11.
- <sup>8</sup> This trend was started by Richard G. Whitman, *From Civilian Power to Superpower? The International Identity of the European Union* (Basingstoke, U.K.: Macmillan, 1998); and Jan Zielonka, *Explaining Euro-Paralysis: Why Europe Is Unable to Act in International Politics* (Basingstoke, U.K.: Macmillan, 1998).
- <sup>9</sup> Hylke Dijkstra, "Introduction: One-and-a-Half Cheers for the EU Global Strategy," *Contemporary Security Policy* 37, no. 3 (2016), pp. 369–73, at p. 370.
- <sup>10</sup> Stelios Stavridis, "'Militarising' the EU: The Concept of Civilian Power Europe Revisited," *International Spectator* 36, no. 4 (October–December 2001), pp. 43–50, at p. 45.

- <sup>11</sup> "24 May | Salone dei 500—Palazzo Vecchio," YouTube video, 3:03, from a panel presentation given by Nadiia Koval, "What Vision for the Future of Europe?" at the State of the Union conference in Florence, May 24, 2024, posted by EUI TV, June 26, 2024, www.youtube.com/watch?v=99UnRU086VU.
- <sup>12</sup> Milada Anna Vachudova, Europe Undivided: Democracy, Leverage, & Integration after Communism (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005).
- <sup>13</sup> The European Parliament, for example, describes the EU's enlargement policy as "the single most effective EU instrument for securing peace, prosperity and fundamental values on the European continent." Art. 1(b), "European Parliament Recommendation of 23 November 2022 to the Council, the Commission and the Vice-President of the Commission / High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy concerning the New EU Strategy for Enlargement," 2022/2064/INI, November 23, 2022.
- <sup>14</sup> Among EU leaders, the president of the European Parliament, Roberta Metsola, for example, has declared that "Ukraine is Europe. Europe is Ukraine." The president of the European Commission, Ursula von der Leyen, has declared that Ukraine is "fighting for the ideals of Europe." Roberta Metsola, quoted in "Ukraine Is Europe," the President: European Parliament, February 24, 2023, the-president.europarl.europa.eu/home/ep-newsroom/pageContent-area/actualites/ukraine-is-europe e.html; and Ursula von der Leyen, quoted in "On Europe Day, President von der Leyen Travels to Kyiv," European Commission, May 8, 2023, ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ac\_23\_2692. The commitment to support Ukraine for "as long as it takes" is officially stated on the European Commission website. See "Standing with Ukraine, Every Step of the Way, Solidarity, Resilience, and Commitment to Democratic Principles in the Face of Brutal Invasion," European Commission, eu-solidarity-ukraine.ec.europa.eu/standing-ukraine-every-step-way\_en.
- <sup>15</sup> In early 2024, the Ukrainian government reported the implementation of 88 percent of the acquis planned for the year 2023, despite the war, and of 77 percent of all the planned EU acquis. See Government Office for Coordination of European and Euro-Atlantic Integration of the Secretariat of the Cabinet of Ministers of Ukraine, *Report on Implementation of the Association Agreement between Ukraine and the European Union for 2023* (Government of Ukraine, Kyiv, 2024), eu-ua.kmu.gov.ua/wp-content/uploads/Report-on-implementation-of-the-Association-Agreement-between-Ukraine-and-the-European-Union-for-2023.pdf.
- <sup>16</sup> On a geopolitical EU, see Kristi Raik, Steven Blockmans, Assem Dandashly, Gergana Noutcheva, Anna Osypchuk, and Anton Suslov, "Tackling the Constraints on EU Foreign Policy towards Ukraine: From Strategic Denial to Geopolitical Awakening" (JOINT Research Papers No. 20, European Commission, 2023), cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/ws/portalfiles/portal/137103994/joint\_rp\_20.pdf.
- <sup>17</sup> Pierre Vimont, "A New Security Order for Europe" (Schuman Paper No. 733, Fondation Robert Schuman, January 23, 2024), www.robert-schuman.eu/en/european-issues/733-a-new-security-orderfor-europe; and Kristi Raik, "The Dream of a European Security Order with Russia Is Dead. How the War Ends Will Determine Europe's Future as Much as Ukraine's," *Foreign Policy*, October 31, 2023, foreignpolicy.com/2023/10/31/russia-ukraine-war-europe-security-order-nato-peace-negotiationsettlement/.
- <sup>18</sup> For details on EU policies in response to Russia's invasion, see Nadiia Koval and Milada Anna Vachudova, "European Union Enlargement and Geopolitical Power in the Face of War," *Journal of Common Market Studies*, early view, August 21, 2024, onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/ abs/10.1111/jcms.13677.
- <sup>19</sup> The EU Global Strategy of 2016 could be interpreted as an attempt to "officially" move from an "ethical" to a "pragmatic" foreign and security policy, especially in relations with neighboring countries (calling for building internal "resilience" instead of enlargement) and authoritarian "partners" (applying "principled pragmatism" as an excuse for short-term gains from cooperation with problematic regimes). See Dijkstra, "Introduction," p. 369. That strategy produced mixed results, in our view, precisely because it is impossible for the EU to reject a values-based approach, as this goes against the nature of the power resources of the EU. We can also interpret it as a minimalistic attempt to close the "capability-Expectations gap" by lowering expectations. See Kristian L. Nielsen, "EU Soft Power and the Capability-Expectations Gap," *Journal of Contemporary European Research* 9, no. 5 (November 2013), pp. 723–39; and Christopher Hill, "The Capability-Expectations Gap, or Conceptualizing Europe's International Role," *Journal of Common Market Studies* 31, no. 3 (September 1993), pp. 305–28.
- <sup>20</sup> Niklas Helwig, "The EU's Accidental Geopolitics: Europe's Geopolitical Adaptation and Its Limits" (FIIA Working Paper No. 138, Finnish Institute of International Affairs, May 23, 2024), www.fiia. fi/en/publication/the-eus-accidental-geopolitics; and Richard Youngs, "The Awakening of Geopolitical Europe?," Carnegie Europe, July 28, 2022, carnegieendowment.org/research/ 2022/07/the-awakening-of-geopolitical-europe?lang=en&center=europe.
- <sup>21</sup> For a list of logical fallacies in numerous peace plans, see Timothy Ash, Annette Bohr, Kateryna Busol, Keir Giles, John Lough, Orysia Lutsevych, James Nixey, James Sherr, Simon Smith, and Kataryna

UKRAINE'S CHALLENGE TO EUROPE

Wolczuk, *How to End Russia's War on Ukraine: Safeguarding Europe's Future, and the Dangers of a False Peace* (London: Chatham House, updated October 3, 2023), pp. 16–17, www.chathamhouse. org/2023/06/how-end-russias-war-ukraine.

- <sup>22</sup> Rita Floyd and Mark Webber, "Making Amends: Emotions and the Western Response to Russia's Invasion of Ukraine," *International Affairs* 100, no. 3 (May 2024), pp. 1149–69; and Marco Siddi, "The Partnership that Failed: EU-Russia Relations and the War in Ukraine," *Journal of European Integration* 44, no. 6 (August 2022), pp. 893–98.
- <sup>23</sup> On different framings and narratives of the war in 2014-2019 (generated inside academia and think tank communities in Western countries) that facilitated the EU brushing off Russia's annexation of Crimea and invasion of eastern Ukraine, see Nadiia Koval, Volodymyr Kulyk, Mykola Riabchuk, Kateryna Zarembo, and Marianna Fakhurdinova, "Morphological Analysis of Narratives of the Russian-Ukrainian Conflict in Western Academia and Think-Tank Community," *Problems of Post-Communism* 69, no. 2 (2022), pp. 166–78.
- <sup>24</sup> Alvin Camba and Rachel A. Epstein, "From Duterte to Orbán: The Political Economy of Autocratic Hedging," *Journal of International Relations and Development* 26, no. 2 (February 2023), pp. 347–72.
- <sup>25</sup> Gustav Gressel and Majda Ruge, "Germany's Corruption Problem: How to Limit Authoritarian Influence in the EU," European Council for Foreign Relations, April 20, 2021, ecfr. eu/article/germanys-corruption-scandals-how-to-limit-authoritarian-influence-in-the-eu/. See also Soraya Sarhaddi Nelson, "Why Putin's Pal, Germany's Ex-Chancellor Schroeder, Isn't on a Sanctions List," National Public Radio, April 18, 2018, www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2018/04/18/ 601825131/why-putins-pal-germanys-ex-chancellor-hasnt-landed-on-a-sanctions-list.
- <sup>26</sup> Peter Pomerantsev, "What, Actually, Is Germany's Problem with Russia?," Zeit Online, February 13, 2022, www.zeit.de/kultur/2022-02/peter-pomerantsev-german-russian-relations-ukraine-conflict; and Timothy Garton Ash, "Big Germany: What Now?," New York Review of Books, May 23, 2024, www. nybooks.com/articles/2024/05/23/big-germany-what-now-timothy-garton-ash.
   <sup>27</sup> Olga Burlyuk and Natalia Shapovalova, "Veni, Vidi, . . . Vici? EU Performance and Two Faces of
- <sup>27</sup> Olga Burlyuk and Natalia Shapovalova, "Veni, Vidi, . . . Vici?' EU Performance and Two Faces of Conditionality towards Ukraine," *East European Politics* 33, no. 1 (2017) pp. 36–55; and Maria Popova and Oxana Shevel, *Russia and Ukraine: Entangled Histories, Diverging States* (Cambridge, U.K.: Polity, 2024).
   <sup>28</sup> Raik et al., "Tackling the Constraints on EU Foreign Policy towards Ukraine."
- <sup>29</sup> Maryna Rabinovych, "Striving for Trade Not Peace? Revisiting Trade-Peace and Trade-Security Nexuses in the EU's Trade Policy Strategy amidst the Russia-Ukraine War," *Journal of European Integration* 45, no. 7 (2023), pp. 1075–98. See also Maryna Rabinovych, "EU's Development Policy vis-à-vis Ukraine after the Euromaidan: Securitisation, State-Building and Integration," *East European Politics* 35, no. 3 (2019), pp. 332–50.
- <sup>30</sup> Oriol Costa and Esther Barbé, "A Moving Target: EU Actorness and the Russian Invasion of Ukraine," Journal of European Integration 45, no. 3 (2023), pp. 431–46, at p. 432.
- <sup>31</sup> On how Orbán has dismantled liberal democracy in Hungary despite EU norms and rules, see R. Daniel Kelemen, "Europe's Other Democratic Deficit: National Authoritarianism in Europe's Democratic Union," in "Democracy without Solidarity: Political Dysfunction in Hard Times," special issue 2, Government and Opposition 52, no. 2 (April 2017), pp. 211–38; and Milada Anna Vachudova, "Ethnopopulism and Democratic Backsliding in Central Europe," East European Politics 36, no. 3 (2020), pp. 318–40.
- <sup>32</sup> For a careful explanation of the reasons why, for a decade, EU leaders and institutions did not counter Orbán's autocratization of Hungary, see R. Daniel Kelemen, "Will the European Union Escape Its Autocracy Trap?," in "The Multi-Level Politics of Countering Democratic Backsliding," special issue, *Journal of European Public Policy* (February 2024), pp. 1–24. See also Hilary Appel, "Can the EU Stop the EU's Illiberal Turn?," Critical Review 31, nos. 3–4 (August 2019), pp. 255–66.
- <sup>33</sup> Lise Esther Herman, Julian Hoerner, and Joseph Lacey, "Why Does the European Right Accommodate Backsliding States? An Analysis of 24 European People's Party Votes (2011–2019)," European Political Science Review 13, no. 2 (May 2021), pp. 169–87.
- <sup>34</sup> On the destruction of liberal democracy by the Fidesz regime and the skewed playing field faced by the opposition, see Zsolt Enyedi, "Right-Wing Authoritarian Innovations in Central and Eastern Europe," *East European Politics* 36, no. 3 (2020), pp. 363–77; and Zsuzsanna Szelényi, *Tainted Democracy: Viktor Orbán and the Subversion of Hungary* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2023).
- <sup>35</sup> Sophie Meunier and Milada Anna Vachudova, "Liberal Intergovernmentalism, Illiberalism and the Potential Superpower of the European Union," in "Liberal Intergovernmentalism and Its Critics," special issue, *Journal of Common Market Studies* 56, no. 7 (November 2018), pp. 1631–47.
- <sup>36</sup> The founding values of the EU are spelled out in general terms in the Treaty on European Union. Article 2 stipulates that "the Union is founded on the values of respect for human dignity, freedom, democracy, equality, the rule of law and respect for human rights, including the rights of persons belonging to minorities." Available at eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?

uri=CELEX:12016ME/TXT&from=EN. For more information, see European Union, "Aims and Values,"

european-union.europa.eu/principles-countries-history/principles-and-values/aims-and-values\_en.

- <sup>37</sup> Milada Anna Vachudova, "Populism, Democracy, and Party System Change in Europe," *Annual Review* of *Political Science* 24 (May 2021), pp. 471–98, www.annualreviews.org/content/journals/10. 1146/annurev-polisci-041719-102711.
- <sup>38</sup> On similar democratic backsliding by the Law and Justice (PiS) governments in Poland and the EU's response, see Laurent Pech, Patryk Wachowiec, and Dariusz Mazur, "Poland's Rule of Law Breakdown: A Five-Year Assessment of EU's (In)Action," *Hague Journal on the Rule of Law* 13 (April 2021), pp. 1–43, link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40803-021-00151-9.
- <sup>39</sup> Owing to the results of the June 2024 European Parliament elections, Orbán has succeeded in founding and leading an official far-right "group" in the European Parliament called "Patriots for Europe." This group, however, does not include key far-right parties, including Italy's ruling Brothers of Italy and Poland's Law and Justice Party (PiS). See Jones Hayden, "Orbán Alliance Gains Enough Support to be EU Parliament Group," *POLITICO*, July 7, 2024, www.politico.eu/article/orbans-patriots-foreurope-gains-enough-support-to-be-european-parliament-group/.
- <sup>40</sup> On the playbook of Europe's ethnopopulist parties for winning votes and concentrating power, see Vachudova, "Ethnopopulism and Democratic Backsliding in Central Europe."
- <sup>41</sup> Liesbet Hooghe, Gary Marks, Ryan Bakker, Seth Jolly, Jonathan Polk, Jan Rovny, Marco Steenbergen, and Milada Anna Vachudova, "The Russian Threat and the Consolidation of the West: How Populism and EU-Skepticism Shape Party Support for Ukraine," *European Union Politics* 25, no. 3 (September 2024), pp. 459–623, journals.sagepub.com/doi/epub/10.1177/14651165241237136.
- 2024), pp. 459-623, journals.sagepub.com/doi/epub/10.1177/14651165241237136.
  <sup>42</sup> Mitchell A. Orenstein and R. Daniel Kelemen. "Trojan Horses in EU Foreign Policy," *Journal of Common Market Studies* 55, no. 1 (January 2017), pp. 87-102; and Meunier and Vachudova, "Liberal Intergovernmentalism, Illiberalism and the Potential Superpower of the European Union." See also Heidi Przybyla and Nicholas Vinocur, "Former GOP Officials Sound Alarm over Trump's Orbán Embrace: Groups Seeking the Former President's Favor Have Highlighted Pro-Russian Hungarian Leaders and Talking Points," *POLITICO*, September 1, 2024, www.politico. com/news/2024/09/01/trump-orban-embrace-00176832.
- For different instances of Hungary blackmailing the EU, see Jorge Liboreiro, "Ukraine Heading for Accession Impasse during Hungary's EU Presidency," Euronews, June 18, 2024, www.euronews. com/my-europe/2024/06/18/ukraine-heading-for-accession-impasse-during-hungarys-eu-councilpresidency; Jacopo Barigazzi, "EU Ministers Fume as 'Outrageous' Hungary Yet Again Blocks Military Aid for Ukraine," *POLITICO*, May 27, 2024, www.politico.eu/article/eu-ministers-outrageous-hungary-blocks-military-aid-arms-ukraine; Nicolas Camut, "Commission Unblocks €10.2B for Hungary as EU Tries to Sway Viktor Orbán on Ukraine," *POLITICO*, December 13, 2023, www. politico.eu/article/commission-unblocks-e10-2-billion-for-hungary-as-eu-tries-to-sway-viktor-orbanon-ukraine/; Henry Foy, "Why Hungary Is Again Blocking the Latest Round of Russia Sanctions," Financial Times, February 14, 2024, www.ft.com/content/53f2e696-5ff2-4be9-bcfo-f6a144fbdbff; Rikard Jozwiak, "Hungary Looks to Remove Nine People from EU Sanctions List Imposed in Wake of Russia Invasion of Ukraine," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, January 17, 2023, www.rferl. org/a/hungary-eu-sanctions-list-russia-ukraine/32227730.html; Emily Rauhala and Beatriz Rios, "With Hungary Blocking Ukraine Aid, E.U. Desperate for Workarounds," Washington Post, January 31, 2024, www.washingtonpost.com/world/2024/01/31/eu-summit-hungary-orban-ukraine/; Andrzej Sadecki, "Orbán's Blackmail: Hungary Threatens to Block Ukraine's Integration with the EU," OSW Centre for Eastern Studies, December 5, 2023, www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/analyses/2023-12-05/orbans-blackmail-hungary-threatens-to-block-ukraines-integration-eu.
- <sup>44</sup> Jorge Liboreiro, "European Commission Boycotts Hungarian Presidency over Orbán's Trips to Moscow and Beijing," *Euronews*, July 15, 2024, www.euronews.com/my-europe/2024/07/15/europeancommission-will-boycott-hungarian-presidency-over-orbans-trips-to-moscow-and-beij; and Andrew Rettman, "EU Boycott Widening, as Orbán Calls for Putin Talks," *EUobserver*, July 16, 2024, euobserver.com/eu-and-the-world/ar257c9f61.
- <sup>45</sup> Patrick Müller and Peter Slominski, "Hungary, the EU and Russia's War against Ukraine: The Changing Dynamics of EU Foreign Policymaking," in Claudia Wiesner and Michèle Knodt, eds., *The War against Ukraine and the EU: Facing New Realities* (Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan), pp. 111-32, link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-031-35040-5\_6.
- <sup>46</sup> Elena Sánchez Nicolás, "Frustration and Gloom with Orbán ahead of Ukraine Summit," *EUobserver*, January 30, 2024, euobserver.com/eu-political/158003.
- <sup>47</sup> For an analysis of why this may remain unlikely, see Appel, "Can the EU Stop the EU's Illiberal Turn?"; and Kelemen, "Will the European Union Escape its Autocracy Trap?"

UKRAINE'S CHALLENGE TO EUROPE

- <sup>48</sup> Rachel A. Epstein, "The Economic Successes and Sources of Discontent in East Central Europe," *Canadian Journal of European and Russian Studies* 13, no. 2 (June 2020), pp. 1–19.
- <sup>49</sup> Jelena Džankić, Soeren Keil, and Marko Kmezić, eds., The Europeanisation of the Western Balkans: A Failure of EU Conditionality? (Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan, 2019).
- <sup>50</sup> Jelena Džankić, Simonida Kacarska, and Soeren Keil, eds., A Year Later: War in Ukraine and Western Balkan (Geo)Politics (San Domenico di Fiesole: European University Institute, 2023).

- <sup>52</sup> Antoaneta Dimirova and Elitsa Kortenska, "Enlargement as Foreign Policy in the Western Balkans: Has it Reached Its Limits?," in Bernard Steunenberg, Wim Voermans, and Stefaan Van den Bogaert, eds., Fit for the Future? Reflections from Leiden on the Functioning of the EU (Hague: Eleven International Publishing, 2016), pp. 265–90.
- <sup>53</sup> Simonida Kacarska and Ardita Abazi Imeri, "Effective Benchmarking for Concrete Rule of Law Reforms in the Western Balkans" (Belgrade: Think for Europe Network, October 2019), cep.org.rs/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/Effective-benchmarking-for-concrete-rule-of-law-reforms-i-n-the-Western-Balkans.pdf. See also Wouter Zweers, Giulia Cretti, Myrthe de Boon, Alban Dafa, Strahinja Subotić, Milena Muk, Arber Fetahu, Ardita Abazi Imeri, Emina Kuhinja, and Hata Kujraković, *The EU as a Promoter of Democracy or 'Stabilitocracy' in the Western Balkans* (Hague: Netherlands Institute of International Relations "Clingendael," February 2022), www.clingendael. org/sites/default/files/2022-02/the-eu-as-a-promoter-of-democracy-or-stabilitocracy.pdf.
- <sup>54</sup> For a discussion on how to measure the progress and completion of these "fundamentals," see Marko Kmezic, Viktoriia Melnyk, and Roman Smaliuk, "How to Upgrade EU Benchmarking in Fundamentals: The Case of Judicial Reform in Ukraine" (Kyiv: Ukrainian Centre for European Policy, 2024), pravo.org.ua/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/how-to-upgrade-eu-benchmarking-in-fundamentals-the-case-of-judicial-reform-in-ukraine\_web.pdf.
- <sup>55</sup> On Orbán's concentration of power in Hungary, see Kim Lane Scheppele, "How Viktor Orbán Wins," *Journal of Democracy* 33, no. 3 (July 2022), pp. 45–61; and Péter Krekó and Zsolt Enyedi, "Orbán's Laboratory of Illiberalism," *Journal of Democracy* 29, no. 3 (July 2018), pp. 39–51.
- <sup>56</sup> On mobilization in defense of liberal democracy, see Milada Anna Vachudova, Danijela Dolenec, and Adam Fagan, "Civic Mobilization against Democratic Backsliding in Post-Communist Europe," *East European Politics and Societies: and Cultures*, early view (May 2024), journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/08883254231218466; and Antoaneta L. Dimitrova, "The Uncertain Road to Sustainable Democracy: Elite Coalitions, Citizen Protests and the Prospects of Democracy in Central and Eastern Europe," *East European Politics* 34, no. 3 (2018), pp. 257–75.
- <sup>57</sup> Courtney Blackington, Antoaneta L. Dimitrova, Iulia Ionita, and Milada Anna Vachudova, "Mobilizing against Democratic Backsliding: What Motivates Protesters in Central and Eastern Europe?," *East European Politics and Societies: and Cultures*, early view (May 2024), journals.sagepub.com/ doi/10.1177/08883254231212489.
- <sup>58</sup> Vachudova, "Populism, Democracy, and Party System Change in Europe."
- <sup>59</sup> Molly Krasnodębska, Politics of Stigmatization: Poland as a 'Latecomer' in the European Union (Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan, 2021).
- <sup>60</sup> Vachudova, Europe Undivided.
- <sup>61</sup> Jens Stoltenberg, "NATO Secretary General's Statement on the Second Anniversary of Russia's Full-Scale Invasion of Ukraine" (statement, February 24, 2024), www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/ news\_223084.htm. A couple of months later, in Kyiv, Stoltenberg declared that "Ukraine's rightful place is in NATO. Ukraine's future is in NATO. And Ukraine will become a member of NATO." Jens Stoltenberg, "Speech by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg at the Verkhovna Rada in Ukraine" (speech, April 29, 2024), www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions\_225153.htm.
- <sup>62</sup> Mykhailo Soldatenko, "Getting Ukraine's Security Agreements Right," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 8, 2024, carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/07/getting-ukrainessecurity-agreements-right?lang=en.
- <sup>63</sup> European Council, "Joint Security Commitments between the European Union and Ukraine," June 27, 2024, www.consilium.europa.eu/media/oredhmis/eu-ukraine-security-commitments-en.pdf.
- <sup>64</sup> Pierre Haroche, What Security Guarantees Can the EU Provide to Ukraine? (Paris: Institut Jacques Delors, March 2023), institutdelors.eu/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Decryptage\_Europe\_qui\_protege\_Garanties\_securite\_europeenne\_Ukraine\_Haroche\_EN.pdf.
- <sup>65</sup> European Council, "Joint Security Commitments between the European Union and Ukraine," p. 7.
- <sup>66</sup> Olga Onuch, "Ukrainians' Unwavering Path Toward the EU," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 13, 2024, carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/06/ukrainians-unwavering-path-toward-the-eu? lang=en.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Vachudova, *Europe Undivided*.

- <sup>67</sup> Among Ukrainians, there is a strong consensus about the meaning of European integration for the country's future. Data collected by the Kyiv International Institute of Sociology in February 2023 shows that 82 percent of the respondents agreed that the future of Ukraine depends on its European integration. As to the meaning of the EU integration, Ukrainians in October 2023 linked it to long-term security (59 percent), economic perspectives (57 percent), the future of democracy in Ukraine (44 percent), and securing the rule of law (45 percent). On the correlation between support for EU membership and readiness to fight in the war, see Oleksandr Reznik, "Ukrainians' European Integration Aspirations: From Ambivalence to Expression," Democratic Initiatives Foundation, September 9, 2022, dif.org.ua/article/ukrainians-european-integration-aspirations-from-ambivalence-to-expression.
- <sup>68</sup> Ivan Gomza and Nadiia Koval, "The Winter of Our Discontent: Emotions and Contentious Politics in Ukraine during Euromaidan," *Kyiv-Mohyla Law and Politics Journal*, no. 1 (2015), pp. 39–62, kmlpj. ukma.edu.ua/article/view/52673.
- <sup>69</sup> On the use of values in justifying Russian foreign policy goals, see Mikhail Suslov, "A More Just World Order" in the Regime Ideology of Putinism," in Ninna Mörner (ed.) A World Order in Transformation? A Comparative Study of Consequences of the War and Reactions to these Changes in the Region (Stockholm: CBEES, 2024), pp. 15–22, sh.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:1846696/FULLTEXT01.pdf. On the consolidation of Russia's ideology after 2022, see Marlène Laruelle, Russia's Ideological Construction in the Context of the War in Ukraine, Russie.Eurasie.Reports No. 46 (Paris: French Institute of International Relations, 2024), www.defense.gouv.fr/sites/default/files/dgris/Etude%20fe%20fond%20n%C2%B010%20-%20Russia%E2%80%99s%20ideological% 20construction%20ih%20the%20context%20of%20the%20war%20ih%20Ukraine.pdf.
- <sup>70</sup> The Russian Federation's foreign policy concept for 2023 sets out Russia's foreign policy priorities, including the priority "to consolidate international efforts to ensure respect for and protection of universal and traditional spiritual and moral values . . . and counter the attempts to impose pseudo-humanistic or other neo-liberal ideological views, leading to the loss by humankind of traditional spiritual and moral values and integrity." See "The Concept of the Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, March 31, 2023, www.mid. ru/ru/detail-material-page/1860586/?lang=en&ysclid=lt2wsrygyb374383685.
- <sup>71</sup> Michael McFaul and Robert Person, "What Putin Fears Most," *Horizons: Journal of International Relations and Sustainable Development*, no. 21 (Summer 2022), pp. 28–39, www.jstor. org/stable/48686694.
- <sup>72</sup> Popova and Shevel, *Russia and Ukraine*.
- <sup>73</sup> Mark Mazower, Dark Continent: Europe's Twentieth Century (New York: Vintage, 2000).
- 74 Ash, "Big Germany."
- <sup>75</sup> Onuch, "Ukrainians' Unwavering Path toward the EU."
- <sup>76</sup> Olga Onuch and Henry E. Hale, *The Zelensky Effect* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2023).
- <sup>77</sup> Marco Hernandez, Jeffrey Gettleman, Finbarr O'Reilly, and Tim Wallace, "What Ukraine Has Lost," *New York Times*, June 3, 2024, www.nytimes.com/interactive/2024/06/03/world/europe/ukrainedestruction.html.
- <sup>78</sup> Maria Avdeeva, "Ukraine's Second City Is Struggling to Survive under Relentless Russian Bombing," Atlantic Council, May 7, 2024, www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/ukraines-second-city-isstruggling-to-survive-amid-relentless-russian-bombing.
- <sup>79</sup> Dietlind Stolle, "Aiding Ukraine in the Russian War: Unity or New Dividing Lines among Europeans?," European Political Science 23, no. 3 (June 2024), pp. 218–33.
- <sup>80</sup> Hooghe et al., "The Russian Threat and the Consolidation of the West."
- <sup>81</sup> Laura Silber and Allan Little, *The Death of Yugoslavia* (London: Penguin, 1996).
- <sup>82</sup> Kateryna Zarembo, "Still Normative Power Europe? The Perception of the EU in Ukraine amidst the Russian War of Aggression," in Wiesner and Knodt, *War against Ukraine and the EU*, pp. 189–206, link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-031-35040-5\_9.

Abstract: In this essay, we bridge the gap between two understandings of the power of the European Union (EU): as a normative actor, guided by ethical principles and empowered by the internal market, and as a geopolitical actor, building its own military capabilities and ready to defend its interests through deterrence and defense. In view of Russia's invasion of Ukraine, we challenge the established "values vs. interests" dichotomy and argue that defending liberal democratic values is an essential foundation of the EU's existing and potential geopolitical power. We show how, over the last decade, opting for short-term expediency and capitulating to a kind of realpolitik "regime indifference" in dealings with authoritarian regimes at home and abroad have severely

UKRAINE'S CHALLENGE TO EUROPE

weakened the EU and also diminished Ukraine's capacities to defend itself as it fights for these shared values on the battlefield. We argue that it is in the EU's strategic interest to strengthen its commitment to values-based foreign and defense policies, revive a meritocratic and credible enlargement process, and work with the United States to provide more effective military assistance to Ukraine in its fight for liberal democratic values and a rules-based European security order.

Keywords: European Union (EU), Ukraine, EU geopolitical power, EU foreign policy, EU enlargement, European security, Russia's war against Ukraine, liberal democratic values, democratic backsliding